
S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th February 2021. 

The Coronavirus Bill which was recently passed in Parliament formally removes the requirement for Parish Councils to hold their Annual Meeting and allow virtual meetings until May 2021 if necessary. The Parish Council will proceed with meetings in this way for the foreseeable future. It also allows the Chairman and Vice Chair of the Council and Committees to continue in office until May 2021. 

1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Wells, Mr S Scales, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr G Middleton
Mr Richard High – Priory Rotary Club

Public: Mrs T C


 Mrs A W

APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, and Mr K Reynolds 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th January 2021, with one minor typo amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Bland with two abstentions, all other members were in favour.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.   Mr Price declared an interest for a Planning Matter. 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr High, Mrs C and Mrs W to the evenings meeting, he explained that Mr High would like to speak regarding tree planting at the 9-acre field, Mrs C was present to simply observe proceedings and Mrs W was present to discuss her recently submitted Planning Application. 
Mr High thanked members for allowing him to speak at the meeting and explained that he is a member of the Priory Rotary Club of King's Lynn.  He said that the Rotary has recently added the Environment to its areas of focus for charitable and community work and the Club would like to make a positive contribution to this.  
He added that half of the Rotary Clubs’ members live in the Wootton’s and one of the things they would like to do is a planting project which could have many environmental benefits including carbon capture, improved biodiversity, encouraging pollinators and local amenity.  
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Mr High enquired whether there is any potential for a tree planting project on part of the field between the new Hopkins Homes development and Wootton Park which is to be transferred to the Parish Council on completion of the development.  
It was said that at this stage, the Rotary Club only wish to express an interest and stated that they would be able to offer manpower, expertise, and some funding towards such a project.
Mr Price informed Mr High that currently the Parish Council is waiting to take ownership of that piece of land but stated that it will happen in due course.

Mr Jordan stated that both he, Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell had spoken briefly about the Rotary Club’s suggestion and in principle are happy about the idea of planting trees and wildflowers, however, said that in the future the Parish Council may want to use the area for perhaps a bowling green or tennis courts so would want to keep the centre area clear. He added that perhaps an avenue of trees along the path from Nursery Lane to Tintern Grove, and some suitable trees which would stand water and soak it up to dry out the area near to the boundary with Sylvan House may be a good idea.

He suggested that once the area of land has been formally adopted by the Parish Council, the matter can be discussed again.

Mrs Albinson suggested the idea of a Community Orchard.

Mr Price said that the suggestion is just exploratory at this stage to establish whether in principle the Parish Council would like to carry out some sort of tree planting project with the help of the Rotary Club.

Mrs Albinson added that the South Wootton in Bloom team would also be happy to be involved and help.

Mrs Banks stated that it is not just this area that the Rotary Club could help with, she said that any help they would be willing to give with other projects locally would be gratefully received, she said that South Wootton in Bloom have plans to sow Wildflower seeds along the bypass.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed in principle that the Parish Council agree to the Rotary Club assisting with a planting project at the 9-acre field, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.  
Mr High thanked members for allowing him to attend and he left the meeting. 
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Mrs W explained that she lives at 10 Rushmead Close, South Wootton and has a retrospective Planning Application currently with the Borough Council awaiting approval.
She explained that in July of 2020, during the Coronavirus lockdown she converted part of her garage into a small hair salon, to give her the opportunity and flexibility to work from home.
Mrs W stated that she was unaware of the need for Planning Permission as the alterations were internal and there was no change to the footprint of her property, she had also been informed that if she worked from home in her kitchen, Planning Permission would not be required.

Subsequently, following complaints from neighbours to the Borough Council regarding noise and drainage issues, a Planning Application has had to be submitted.

Mrs W explained that she has two small children, does not work unsociable hours, would have about four clients per day and she has ample parking for client’s cars in her private driveway.

Addressing the complaint about noise, Mrs W explained that due to the Coronavirus situation, she had worked with her windows and doors open to ventilate the salon as per Government guidelines; regarding the issue of drainage, she said that she simply did not understand this complaint.
Mr Scales asked if the salon is set up and operational.

Mrs W confirmed that since July, except for the periods of Lockdown it has been, she reiterated that she is just a mum of two children trying to work from home.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the Planning Application had been sent round to all members of the Planning Committee, she said that so far one abstention had been received and two members have given their support.

Mr Price explained that the remaining five members of the Planning Committee would need to respond, and the final outcome of those responses would be communicated to the Borough Councils Planning Department.

Mrs Cornwell stated that once the Planning Committee have come to a decision, she would inform Mrs W by email.

With no further questions or comments, Mrs W thanked members for allowing her to attend and she left the meeting. 
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(Clerks Note: This application was subsequently approved by the Parish Council’s Planning Committee on 12th February 2021, and the decision communicated to the Borough Council’s Planning Department)
It was said that during this unpresented period of lockdown, if any member of the public has any questions, they would like to ask the Parish Council, they should email or call the office on KL 671692. All questions will be put forward to the Parish Council and a response will be sent to individuals and collated within the minutes. Members of the public can also request to attend the meeting virtually by requesting the link. Details can be found on the Parish Councils website.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Cllr Nockolds informed members that due to the recent snow and inclement weather, household waste collections may be slightly delayed.

Mr Scales raised concerns regarding the state of the Town following the loss of certain retail outlets.

Cllr Nockolds said that the situation was the same elsewhere, however, added that the Towns Fund is available to enable the Borough Council to do things to encourage people to visit.

She added that over the summer months, lots of visitors had come to the area, from Museum ticket bookings it had been found that they had travelled here from areas such as Newcastle, Derbyshire, Portsmouth, and Cornwall. She confirmed that the Borough Council is working hard to promote our area.

Mr Scales said that a fantastic job had been done with the Waterfront area.

Cllr Nockolds said that a Grant had been received from Historic England for £1.6 million to improve the shop fronts, she said that people are also being encouraged to live above the shops.
Mrs Banks asked whether the Art Centre will receive any funding.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that funding is available from the Towns Fund and the National Trust and the Heritage Lottery Fund has also reopened. The Guildhall has also been included in the Towns Fund.
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Borough Councillor Middleton:  Cllr Middleton spoke regarding the County Council and stated that they have decided to hold an Election in May, he said that this is good news for the Wootton’s as after a period with no County Councillor, one will be appointed.
He said that the issue regarding flooding at the Pond, Nursery Lane had been highlighted to him by a resident, although he understood that the matter is in hand and NCC Highways are just awaiting a Traffic Order to resolve the issue.
Regarding Borough Council matters and the issue Mr Scales had raised, Cllr Middleton explained that he is the Cabinet member who covers the Town Centre, however, stated that the Borough Council has little control over the situation of retail outlets closing as they only directly control eight units within the Town Centre.

Regarding the recent disappointing comments in the press regarding the historic Lynn Arts (Guildhall), he confirmed that these were 95% inaccurate and only some people’s opinions were printed, and they did not reflect what is happening.

He added that we are in challenging times and the Borough Council will do what it can to ensure money is available by applying for Grants and working with our Member of Parliament, Robert Jenrick, he said that hopefully we will see where things are in six months’ time.

There were no further questions or comments.

County Councillor Report:  No Report
Mrs Cornwell reminded members that should they have any questions regarding Borough or County Council matters, they can email them to the office, and she will ensure that they are forwarded, and the replies collated within the minutes.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Allotments - Flooding:  Mr Narborough reported that following the recent rainfall the Allotments have become flooded in places, he added that there was not much that could be done until the weather improves, and the water levels reduce.

Dumping:  Dumping of unauthorised wood chippings and manure has been a problem again with large deposits being left in the Car Park area, Mr Narborough stated that we must emphasise to Allotment Tenants that they must seek prior approval before orders are placed.
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Mrs Kirby confirmed that an item was included in last years renewal letter highlighting the problem and asking Tenants to inform us of who is ordering the manure and chippings and who is delivering it, however, little information has been received.

It was confirmed that the matter will be highlighted again in this year’s renewal letter and hopefully more information will come forward.

Mr Narborough agreed that he would continue to monitor and investigate the situation.
Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the flooding at the Pond and said that following meetings with NR Gullies and the NCC Highways Engineer it had been found that the drains from the Pond to Low Road are clear however, the problem lies at Low Road.

He confirmed that the Highways Engineer is just awaiting a Traffic Order to carry out the necessary remedial work. 

Mr Narborough explained that he had discussed the flooding situation with Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mrs Cornwell and it had been agreed to accept a quote for £800 +VAT from Shaun at 1-2 Call Drainage & Groundwork Ltd to pump the excess water from the Pond.

Mr Narborough stated that Shaun had carried out an excellent job for the Parish Council going over what was expected, pumping the water out for eight days, however, felt that as the Pond water levels are significantly lower no additional work should be carried out.
After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should not pay for anymore pumping of water from the Pond, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Members agreed that a letter of thanks should be sent to Shaun at 1-2 Call Drainage for the work he had carried out over and above the estimated quotation.                                                                                                      (Clerk’s Note: The invoice has been received from 1-2 Call Drainage with an extra charge of £360.00 for the Hire of the pump and fuel for the extra days).
Mrs Cornwell informed members that a letter of thanks for the work had been received from Mr S, a resident of The Green.

Village Hall - Structural Survey:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Structural Survey of the Village Hall had been carried out and the Report had been received.
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He said that the Report was good, and he went on to read out the conclusions.

He said that the building is in good order and structurally sound and requires only ongoing maintenance. The gutters should be inspected regularly and cleaned out to preserve the integrity of the structure.

Mrs Cornwell referred to Page 6 of the Report and commented that cracks in the Meeting Room and Kitchen show that over a period of four years, (since starting monitoring), the cracks have opened up fractionally over one millimetre, although minimal, it had been suggested that to prevent this continuing additional “Helifix Bars” could be installed to tie the wall between the Meeting Room and Ladies toilet back to the main wall between the Kitchen and the Main Hall.

After discussion, members were happy for Mrs Cornwell to meet Simon Easter from D & E Builders to obtain a quote for the work.

(Clerk’s Note: A meeting took place on Monday 15th February 2021. Mr Easter did not think Helifix Bars would be a permanent fix and said it would be problematic, kitchen units would need to be removed etc. He suggested Tie bars from the end of the toilet block through to the Main Hall in the rafters of the building. Mrs Cornwell has contacted Mr Murray for his thoughts and is waiting a reply).
Parish Office - Structural Survey:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Structural Survey of the Parish Office had been carried out and the Report had been received.

He said that the report was good, and he went on to read out the conclusions.

The tell tales in the Meeting Room and Kitchen area show progressive movement but this is only slightly more than one millimetre over a four-year period.

Levels taken round the building and concentrating on the southern end find the building to remain plumb and level, and therefore the Surveyor is satisfied that there is no foundation movement.

It was said that again the installation of “Helifix Bars” could help however, the movement of one millimetre over a four-year period was nothing to be concerned of and such works could be incorporated within the Parish Office Extension project.

Mr Narborough added that apart from that area of the building the rest of the structure is in good order and requires only general maintenance with regards to keeping the gutters and downpipes clear.
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All members were happy with the Report.
Thanks to Nolan and Stella Mills:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that both Nolan and Stella Mills have been carrying out a lot of work in the Parish lately, she said that they had carried out Litter picking along the Avon Road Cycle Path, they had removed Ivy from the Churchyard wall and had cleared and swept up debris and fallen leaves from the Priory Lane footpath close to Pretoria Grove.
Members thanked Nolan and Stella for all their hard work and dedication to the upkeep of the Parish.

Footpath from Nursery Close to Common Lane:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the previously agreed work to install a tarmac footpath to run through the trees from Nursery Close to Common Lane and said that following receipt of paperwork regarding possible Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) funding, she had contacted Amanda Driver, the Borough Council’s CIL Monitoring and Compliance Officer to see if the project would qualify for the funding.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mrs Driver has indicated that there is nothing in either the CIL Regulations or within the Governance document that would restrict the Parish Council from applying. 

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should apply for the CIL Grant funding, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

(Clerk’s Note: A CIL Grant Application has been submitted, the Parish Council should hear if they have been successful in May).
Avon Road Cycle Path post and wire fence:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the post and wire fence which runs alongside the Avon Road Cycle Path and explained that Mr Hofmeister had kindly reported that a small section of about 4 posts, near to the stream has been damaged.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that a temporary repair had been carried out, however, it was felt that a more permanent solution is required with new posts and wire.

Mr Jordan pointed out that the fencing is not the Parish Councils responsibility and said that it belongs to the County Council.

Mrs Cornwell stated that in the past she had spoken to the County Council about the situation and they had declined to carry out any work.
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After brief discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that a sturdy post and wire fence should be erected using posts that match the existing fencing, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 
Mr Narborough commented that nearer to the Avon Road entrance of the Cycle Path, the residents have carried out a lot of work trimming the hedges and have deposited the residual wood chippings in the area of no mans land between the gardens and the fence.
Cllr Middleton spoke regarding the cost of the work to replace the post and wire fence and reminded members that as part of the County Councillor role, they have £6,000 per annum to spend within the Community, he suggested that this fund could be used for this work.
He added that whilst there are no guarantees that a request for the funding would be successful, it is certainly something that may be considered.

Cllr Middleton said that he would make some enquiries to see if any money is available.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mrs Sally Bettinson the Highways Technician had also informed us of this fund in the past and perhaps she could help again.       (Clerk’s Note: Mrs Cornwell has sent an email to Sally Bettinson and is waiting a reply).
Flooding on Nursery Lane near to the Mast:  Mrs Banks spoke regarding the issue of water running into the road on Nursery Lane, outside property number 63 and asked what the situation is.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the matter had been reported to NCC Highways who have been to visit, it was said that the residents had formed a channel to run water directly to the road. The Highways Engineer has confirmed that they are not permitted to discharge water onto the highway and will be sending them a letter to that affect. 

Mrs Cornwell said that the excess water in this area has been reported in the past and Anglian Water have been out to investigate, we have been informed that the area has a natural spring possibly in the fields behind and when the water table is high, the water appears and runs out from the two properties towards the road, nothing can be done about it, it does however, stop when the water table level reduces. 
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Finance
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell had provided Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee and Mr Price with the Bank Statements for January 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.
Mr Jordan and Mr Price were happy that everything balanced, and they initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

Planning Application 20/00666/RM - Land Accessed between 144 and 150 Grimston Road, South Wootton: Mr Bland spoke regarding the Clayland application and confirmed that the Parish Council has already given its support to it with the strict condition that the proposed possible connection to the adjacent Camland development is used for cycle and pedestrian links only and that there is no through road for vehicular access.

It was confirmed that both Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Middleton had also supported the Parish Councils views.
Cllr Nockolds stated that when she attended the original Borough Council Planning meeting regarding the application, planners had voted to support the application without the access, however, it was felt that pressure is being put on the Borough Council to change this.
Cllr Nockolds confirmed to members that she had spoken to the Planning Officer to reiterate her support to the original decision.

Mrs Cornwell asked if Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Middleton could both write to the Planners to restate their views.
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Cllr Middleton explained that he had also spoken to Lord Howard regarding the situation and it had been agreed that all three of them would produce a joint signed letter, he added that if the application goes back to the Borough Council’s Planning Committee, he, Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Lord Howard would all attend and speak against a through road for vehicular access. 
Planning Application – 20/02111/F, Construction of single dwelling at 1 Rushmead Close:  Mrs Banks spoke regarding the proposed application for the construction of a single dwelling at 1 Rushmead Close and wished to point out that the site would be very cramped, she added that the proposed dwelling would be squashed in on a corner garden plot and she hoped that members of the Planning Committee would object to it.

Comment was made that the proposed dwelling would be out of character and incongruous to the street scene.

Mrs Cornwell stated that most members of the Planning Committee have already put forward their objections however, she is just waiting for the others to respond with their comments.

(Clerk’s Note: The property owners of 1 Rushmead Close invited members to a site meeting on 16/2/2021).
Policy  
Mrs Cornwell explained that she had circulated to members of the Policy Committee a number of Polices, Risk Assessments and an Armed Forces Covenant for their comments.

It was confirmed that all members had looked at the documents and were happy with any amendments made.

To approve the following Risk Assessments: 
· St Mary’s Churchyard Risk Assessment 

· Dog Bin Risk Assessment 
· Grit Bin Risk Assessment
· Cemetery Risk Assessment

· Street Lighting Risk Assessment
· Wootton Park Open Spaces Risk Assessment

· Bus Shelter Risk Assessment

· Allotments Risk Assessment
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all the above listed documents had no amendments. With all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the eight documents as listed above, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
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To approve the Freedom of Information Model Publication Scheme: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all members of the Policy Committee had seen the document, she confirmed that no amendments had been made, with all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the Freedom of Information Model Publication Scheme document, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.

To approve the following Risk Assessments: 

· Parish Office and Garage Risk Assessment
· Village Hall Risk Assessment
· Village Green – Pond Risk Assessment
· Pavilion Risk Assessment
· Bench Risk Assessment
Mrs Cornwell went through each of the above listed documents and highlighted the minor amendments or additions, with all members happy, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council adopts the five documents as amended, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Armed Forces Covenant: 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all members of the Policy Committee had been provided with a copy of the Armed Forces Covenant and asked if there were any questions or comments to make.
Comment was made that it is very sad that we have to go to these lengths to get respect for ex armed service personnel. 

Mrs Cornwell added that if anyone came to the Parish Council and asked for its help, she said that the Parish Council would help in any way it could, she added that by signing the Covenant and having it in writing, would just be a way of formalising it.

After brief discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council adopts the Armed Forces Covenant, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would produce a Policy document from the Covenant and suggested that it should be reviewed every three years.

All members were happy.
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Parish Assembly:  Mrs Cornwell explained that unfortunately due to the Coronavirus pandemic it was necessary, following the Coronavirus Bill passed by the Government to cancel last years Parish Assembly. She added that the Bill removed the requirement for Parish Councils to hold their annual meeting and to allow virtual meetings until May 7th, 2021.
Mrs Cornwell said that currently we do not know if this date will be extended but suggested that the Annual Parish Assembly could be held virtually, as it is unlikely that it will be able to be held in the usual Village Hall venue.

She explained that she had contacted the County Officer who had also recommended that the Parish Assembly is held virtually this year.
Mr Jordan suggested that the Parish Council should plan to hold the Parish Assembly on the usual date and advertise it in the Contact magazine subject to regulations. He added that within the advert it should state the time, and an invitation to residents asking them to request a link to join.
Members agreed that if there is no response and no one requests a link to join, it should be cancelled.

Mrs Cornwell said that as for virtual Parish Council meetings, Parishioners have to provide one weeks’ notice of their intentions to attend.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Assembly meeting should be held at 7pm on Friday 16th April 2021, virtually and advertised accordingly, if there is no interest from Residents, the meeting will be cancelled, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Annual Parish Council Meeting:  Mrs Cornwell stated that at the Annual Parish Council meeting held in May, the election of a Chairman and Vice Chairman takes place, she suggested that as the current Coronavirus Bill passed by Government only runs until 7th May 2021, it was felt that the Parish Council meeting could be brought forward one week earlier from 11th May to 4th May 2021, to allow the election to take place.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the May Parish Council meeting is brought forward by one week and is held on Tuesday 4th May 2021, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
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 7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report.
Mrs Cornwell enquired whether the children at the Infant School are where they should be academically, or are they falling behind.
Cllr Nockolds said that it was difficult to say, however, confirmed that extra funding has been provided to help.

She added that the younger children in the Reception Class and Year One are more flexible in their learning and have spent time outdoors looking at things.

Junior School:  Mr Scales reported that there was not much to report this month, however, commented that out of the 228 on the school roll 80 are regularly attending, three of the classes are full.

The Head stated at our last Governor meeting that motivating children for live zoom lessons was becoming more difficult. Hopefully, the schools may return on March 8th, 2021.
Lateral Flow tests are offered to all staff and carried out twice weekly.  These are not compulsory but 27 of the 31 staff are doing these tests (2 of the other 4 are off shielding).
Except the two shielding staff members all other teaching staff are currently at school.
Mrs Banks said that she was surprised that two members of staff had opted out of the flow testing.

Mr Scales said that he did not know which staff members had opted out or their reasons for doing so but commented that flow testing is voluntary.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a meeting had taken place on 26th January 2021, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
She said that a big issue which was discussed was the parking provision behind the Hopkins and Moore development.

Mrs Cornwell stated that copies of complaints regarding current parking problems in the Bede Close and Cranmer Avenue area of North Wootton had been received from the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council and forwarded to all members.
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Mrs Cornwell said that she had felt grilled at the Wootton Park meeting, by members unhappy of the Parish Councils decision to not erect “Car Park” signage on Nursery Lane directing vehicles to the new Car Park area in the Hopkins and Moore Estate.

She added that members had generally felt that it is only North Wootton’s residents who are suffering due to the inadequate parking provision at Wootton Park.
Mr Jordan said that currently the Car Park area at the Hopkins and Moore estate has not yet been transferred to Parish Council ownership and one of the reasons the Parish Council did not want signage erecting was because it may attract anti-social behaviour and cars may use the area to congregate in the evenings.

Comment was made that visitors to Wootton Park also park at Tintern Grove and at St Augustine’s Way causing congestion, it was said that the issue is not just confined to North Wootton.

Mr Bland added that if “Car Park” signage was erected, the Parish Council may have problems re-educating motorists, should the area of land gifted to the Parish Council be used in the future for perhaps a Bowls Club or Tennis Courts.

Mrs Cornwell said that as far as she understood, two separate Football Clubs are currently using Wootton Park. The most recent hirers, the Kings Lynn Soccer School start slightly earlier than the Wootton’s Football Club and have the opportunity to park first, then before they finish their session, Wootton Football Club players arrive and have nowhere to park, ultimately causing the problem.
It was said that at the Wootton Park association meeting held in November 2020, it had been agreed that Mr Border would speak to the Soccer School to see if they could train at an alternative time to lessen the number of people using the park when games are played at home, however, the outcome of that discussion is not known.
Comment was made that the Wootton’s Football Club pays fees for its use of Wootton Park and charges players a monthly subscription which covers their costs, it does not make money for operating, whereas the Soccer School operates as a business, Cllr Nockolds added that they used to play at Lynnsport, however, due to the costs, they relocated to Wootton Park which is cheaper for them.
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Mr Price proposed that members of the Wootton Park Association Committee need to look at the situation, as the Car Park at Hopkins and Moore is not currently in our ownership, the Parish Council does not agree to “Car Park” signage and South Wootton currently has its own problems regarding parking in Tintern Grove and St Augustine’s Way, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Wootton Park Budget for 2021/2022:  Mrs Cornwell said that during the meeting she had felt awkward regarding the setting of the Wootton Park Budget for 2021/2022, she explained that Mr Border was disappointed that it had been decreased by £1,000 on this current year.
Mrs Cornwell stated that she had explained that as South Wootton Parish Councils income had been severely affected by the Coronavirus pandemic, all budgets had been cut.

It had been asked at the meeting how the budget setting process works, Mrs Cornwell said that historically it had been set by the Clerk to South Wootton Parish Council.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she had asked the other members present if they would like to do it, but there had been no volunteers. It was subsequently agreed that moving forward the budget setting would be discussed at the Wootton Park Association meeting in November annually and would have input from all parties.

Skate Ramp repairs: Mrs Cornwell informed members that unfortunately the Skate Ramp at Wootton Park had become damaged and needed to be repaired, she explained that an initial quote for the work had been received from Fenland Leisure at a cost of £868.75, however, following further inspection, it was found that some timber was missing from the underside and a piece of structural metal was not attached correctly.

A further quotation had been received for the additional work making a grand total of £1,497.07. It was said that this cost would be split in the usual manner with North Wootton Parish Council.

Mr Evans stated that it is important to have the equipment operational as children come out to use it and enjoy it.
Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quote of £1.497.07 from Fenland Leisure to have the Skate Ramp repaired, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
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Communication from Osborne Clarke: Mrs Cornwell informed members that some communication had been received from Osborne Clarke representing Cornerstone Communications regarding the siting of a Telephone Mast on Wootton Park.

She explained that they have attended the site previously, however, wish to come back to carry out a multi-skilled visit to survey the location.

Comment was made that the Parish Council has little choice, because if it says no, the matter will go to tribunal and they would get the rights to do it anyway.

Mrs Cornwell said that if the survey is undertaken and the location is found to be unsuitable, the proposal would not be taken further.

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council agree to the request from Osborne Clarke to allow a Multi Skilled visit for the Telephone Mast at Wootton Park, this was seconded by Mr Wells, with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that North Wootton Parish Council are also being consulted and the Clerk to North Wootton will liaise accordingly with Osborne Clarke.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks reported that both Nolan and Stella Mills have been busy working around the Parish and it has been agreed that the flower beds at the Avon Road / Rushmead Close verge will once again be planted with Wildflowers.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
Email from Resident regarding Litter: Mrs Cornwell informed members that an email had been received recently from a resident regarding an increase of Litter in the Parish and surrounding areas during this current lockdown, it was said that the resident enjoys walking and cycling and had wished to enquire whether the Parish Council would support asking residents to pick up one or two pieces of Litter each time they go out walking.

Mr Price commented that he felt that the suggestion was reasonable.

After discussion, all members were happy that a piece regarding the situation be placed in the next Contact magazine article to encourage residents to pick up one or two pieces of Litter when taking their daily exercise and to request generally that people do not drop Litter.
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Wootton’s Helping Hands:  Mrs Cornwell explained that an email had been received from Mr and Mrs Keir Hughes regarding the Wootton’s Helping Hands and said that they had been contacted by Community Action Norfolk to see if the group could be made more formal.

It was said that CAN (Community Action Norfolk), is a charity and can provide support to groups like Wootton’s Helping Hands as part of a project they are doing for the Borough Council of King’s Lynn and West Norfolk.  
Cllr Nockolds stated that it would be a good idea for safeguarding, to ensure that the work carried out by its volunteers is covered by certain Policies.
Mrs Cornwell asked if members were happy to continue to give support to Wootton’s Helping Hands.
After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council continues to support the Wootton’s Helping Hands, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.
Warmer Greener Homes: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the recently circulated flyer regarding Warmer Greener Homes and said that she had attended the first Zoom Meeting earlier in the day which she had found to be interesting.

The Zoom meeting had shown ways in which normal households can save money by making small changes, she said that the next meeting is to be held on Thursday 11th February from 7.30pm till 9.00pm and urged members to attend.
Cllr Nockolds said that she had also attended the meeting and had put tin foil behind her radiators at home to retain heat in the house.

She added that lots of initiatives can be found on the Website to help people make simple changes to make warmer greener homes.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.
Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

213
V & J Knitwear

108064
Disposable Gloves

131.40

214
Jet Reach


108065
Fix Gate – Nursery Lane
208.55

215
Total Gas & Power

108066
S/Lighting Supply - Dec
937.33

216
Total Gas & Power

108067
PO Electric – Dec

  54.35

217
Total Gas & Power

108068
VH Electric – Dec

121.43

218
Jet Reach


108069
Shingle Green/Level Grave    106.00
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219
CGM



108070
Play Equip Insp

  30.00

220
Information Commissioner
108071
Data Protection Fee

  40.00

221
ESPO



108072
VH Gas


  78.12

222
Mole Control & Pest svs
108073
Allots



  54.00

223
ECS Computers

108074
Online backup/email

161.76

224
HMRC



108075
Contribution Jan
            872.00

224A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

28 Jan Cont’b  - Jan

957.63

224B
Prudential


BACS

28 Jan AVC – TC –Jan
  80.00

224C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS
 
28 Jan Salary & Exps Jan)

224D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

28 Jan Salary – Jan -  )        2517.71

224E
R McIntyre


BACS 

28 Jan Salary & Exps – Jan  )  

224F
D Philpot


BACS 

28 Jan Salary - Jan )
      

224G
S Wightman


BACS 

28 Jan Wages – Jan   )        1331.19

224H
Barclays


D/D

Account charges

  36.70

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
225
ECS Computers

108076
TC Printer Ink Cartridge
  46.80

226
AMR



108077
New light & Repair at PO
102.00

227
K & M Lighting


108078
Street Lighting Maint – Feb
454.37
228
CGM



108079
Play Equipment Insp 22.1.21   30.00

Bank balances as at 31.1.2021
Community Account
     
                               29,902.56
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             205,000.00
Total                                                                                               £234,902.56
10. TO CONSIDER EXCLUDING THE PUBLIC AND PRESS FOR ITEM (11) BECAUSE THEIR PRESENCE WOULD BE PREJUDICIAL TO THE PUBLIC INTEREST DUE TO THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2).
Mr Price proposed that the public and press should be excluded for item (11) because their presence would be prejudicial to the public interest due to the confidential nature. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2), this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

With Confidential matters to discuss, Mr Price thanked Mrs C and Borough Councillors Mrs Nockolds and Mr Middleton for attending and they left the meeting.
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11. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS: PERSONNEL MATTERS AND PLANNING MATTERS: See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30pm.
12. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th March 2021, Virtual meeting.
9th March 2021                                                               

     Chairman
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